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CROS.125/07
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Lishman.

CROS.126/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

CROS.127/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 17 August and 6 September 2007 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

(2) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 18 October and 7 November 2007 be noted.

CROS.128/07
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) gave a presentation to the Committee to assist Members in their consideration of the Budget 2008/09 to 2010/11.

Mrs Brown outlined the Budget policy context, revenue projections, the main revenue assumptions which had been made, new spending pressures, efficiencies requested by Council, savings proposals and income projections, potential revised revenue projections, proposed capital programme, capital resource projections, renewals reserve and key Budget dates. 

RESOLVED – That budget overview be welcomed.

CROS.129/07
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 – MINUTES OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE AND COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees held on 29 November and 3 December 2007 respectively were submitted for consideration.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be noted.

CROS.130/07
REVENUE BASE ESTIMATES AND UPDATED MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN PROJECTIONS: 2008/09 TO 2010/11

The Chairman began by referring Members to paragraph 7.2 of report CORP.59/07 and asked that in their consideration of the budget, Members should bear in mind the statement that –

“Wherever possible, reserves should not be used to fund recurring expenditure, but that where it is, this should be made explicit, and steps taken to address the situation in the following years.”

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.59/07 providing a summary of the Council’s revised revenue base estimates for 2007/08, together with base estimates for 2008/09 and updated projections to 2010/11 showing the impact on the Council’s overall revenue reserves.  Work was continuing on balancing the base estimates and that would be complete by the Executive meeting on 17 December 2007.

New spending pressures and savings would be considered elsewhere on the Agenda and were therefore not reflected within report CORP.59/07.

The report also set out any known revisions to the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) Projections, although there were a large number of significant issues affecting the projections that would not be known for some time, including:

(a) the outcome of the Job Evaluation Project.

(b) Government Finance Settlement – National Non-Domestic Rates

(c) Specific Government Grant allocations including Local Authority Business Growth Incentive Scheme, Housing and Planning Delivery Grant and Concessionary Fares Funding.

(d) Triennial revaluation of the Pension Fund.

It was envisaged that the Government Finance Settlement in respect of the Revenue Support Grant figures would be known by later today.

Mrs Brown emphasised the current projected deficit and that savings would be required.

She further reported an error on page 13 of the budget booklet, namely the total available Council balances figure of £15,302,000 should in fact have read £25,762, 000.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.304/07) considered the report and decided:

“1.
That the revised Base Estimates for 2007/08 and Base Estimates for 2008/09 be noted.

2. That the updated Medium Term Financial Plan Projections to 2010/11 be noted.

3. That the key issues which are unresolved and would be considered further in the budget cycle be noted.

4. That the current projected deficit to be funded over the next three year period based upon the current budget provisions be noted.”

In considering the report, a Member noted that the recurring budget shortfall identified included the estimated amount required to implement the Job Evaluation exercise from April 2007 i.e. £1m.  The Job Evaluation process was running behind the project plan and costs of that exercise were not likely to be known until the summer of 2008.   The Member asked whether those timescales would be further revised to take account of the appeals process.

Mrs Brown replied that would be done, the point being that the figures would not be to hand in time for the current budget process.

The Member added that clearly the matter had serious implications in terms of the budget deficit and asked whether the figures would be known in time for the next budget.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) replied that he was fairly confident that all would be known by that time.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted. 

CROS.131/07
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 – SUMMARY OF NEW REVENUE SPENDING PRESSURES

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.61/07 summarising the new revenue spending pressures and reduced income projections that had emerged as part of the current year budget monitoring procedures and which would need to be considered as part of the budget process.  Details of the four recurring revenue expenditure pressures, five income shortfalls and eight non-recurring revenue pressures were submitted.

In addition, there were further pressures such as the results of the Triennial Pensions Revaluation which were not currently quantified.

Details of the other potential future recurring and non-recurring revenue pressures which could potentially be contained within existing budgets were provided.

The bids could not be considered in isolation and would need to be viewed alongside:

· The current forecast budget shortfall of £1,169,000 in 2008/09 rising to £2.1m in 2010/11 as set out in report CORP.59/07, whilst noting the uncertainties still surrounding those projections as set out in that report.

· The savings and additional income proposals which were considered elsewhere on the agenda (CORP.62/07)

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.309/07) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2008/09 budget process.

Details of the specific areas where the Committee had service responsibility in addition to its overall Budget scrutiny responsibility were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

Members then considered and commented upon the report as follows:

(a) IT Supplies to Members – a recurring bid for £6,000 being the estimated cost of providing printer cartridges and paper to Members for which there was no budget

In response to a question, the Director of Legal and Democratic Services explained that initially IT services had been provided to approximately fifteen Members, provision having been made for the capital cost of computers and printers.  Take up had increased so that almost all Members now had computers at home with a corresponding demand upon cartridges and paper.  In addition, the ability of Legal and Democratic Services to fund those items from its budget had decreased.

The £6,000 was based upon 2 colour and 3 black cartridges, and 1 box of paper for each Member per annum, the remainder being met by the departmental budget.

Members commented upon the increased requirement for them to download and print off reports and e-mails and were concerned to ensure that they were not dis‑empowered by a lack of resources.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder gave an assurance that no Member would be prevented from undertaking their duties due to a lack of consumables.

A Member added that she was visually impaired and therefore could not read lengthy documents on screen.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder commented upon the necessity for monitoring of the situation and that if documents were being e‑mailed to Members for printing there should be a corresponding saving in other budgets.

(b) Shared Services/Efficiencies – a bid for £200,000 in 2008/09 for a budget to support the work required to deliver long term efficiency savings which could be generated particularly via Shared Services. A Cumbria Wide Shared Services Strategy was currently being developed by the CCPSB and that would be endorsed by CLASB prior to being considered by the Council.  It was envisaged, however, that additional resources would be required to implement proposals although external funding would be drawn in wherever possible, especially via the Government’s proposals to form Regional Improvement and Efficiency Partnerships from 1 April 2008.  It was envisaged that if approved actual spend against the budget would be approved on a case by case basis by the Executive.

In considering the bid Members raised the following questions and comments:

A Member sought an explanation of what the £200,000 would be used for and what return would emanate therefrom.

In response Mrs Brown said that there were no specific details of the uses to which that money would be put, but they could include the procurement of expert professional advice.  The Executive would require to give approval on a case by case basis before any money was spent.  The bid, which was an estimated figure, had been included at this time to avoid time delays in the future.

Given the Cumbria wide arrangement on Shared Services, a Member expressed the hope that the City Council would not be underwriting the cost of the activity on its own or in conjunction with one or two partners.  He was particularly concerned that no formal agreement with partners was in place in respect of the use of the £200,000.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that it was his understanding that the Council was looking for partners.

Other Members were concerned at the vagueness of the position, commenting that a clear plan needed to be in place which should be the subject of further scrutiny.  They asked whether there were staffing implications attached thereto.

Mrs Brown replied that Shared Services required significant resources and therefore the use of existing staff would have a knock on effect on existing services which was why it may be prudent to buy in additional resources e.g. consultants.  

She reiterated that each approval would be considered and scrutinised by the Executive prior to funding being agreed.  The £200,000 was in effect a contingency budget.  The Committee had undertaken a Workshop on Shared Services, work on the progression thereof was ongoing and would come back to the Committee. 

The Leader confirmed his agreement with Mrs Brown’s comments.  A formula (on a per capita basis) would be applied to any county wide initiative. 

(c) Draft Travel Plan – a bid for £30,000 in 2008/09.  The saving incorporated in the 2008/09 budget was not now thought to be achievable.  Work was ongoing as part of the Draft Plan to meet that level of savings from 2009/10 onwards which was the assumption in the budget for those years.
A Member stated that consideration of the matter had first taken place in 2003 and Members were now being told that no progress would be achieved during the next budget year, the first savings coming forward in 2009/10.  He sought an assurance that that timescale would be met.

The Leader replied that the draft Travel Plan had been considered by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 29 November 2007 and the Executive was awaiting comments on that piece of work.

It was noted that no assurance had been given in response to the Member’s question.

(d) Health and Safety Inspections – a recurring bid of £42,000. 
In response to a question, the Director of Community Services explained the background to the matter which had been discussed fully by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

A recent audit of the Occupational Health and Safety function and subsequent benchmarking identified the need for additional resources to enable minimum acceptable standards to be achieved.  That pressure was to cover the cost of an additional post of Health and Safety Enforcement Officer on a three year fixed term contract basis from 2008/09.  The timescale was three years because a permanent post may not be required.

A Member commented upon the lack of background information provided in respect of this and several other bids.

Other Members advised that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had received an assurance that it was a three year fixed term post in order to attract the correct calibre of person.

(e) Civic Centre - the sum of £100k per annum had been put forward as a target to be generated by renting out space in the Civic Centre.  That had as yet not been achieved.  The shortfall would be met from the income generated from backdated rents arising from the reviews.  The budgets had been adjusted to reflect that.

A Member noted that the matter had been discussed for a considerable number of years and asked whether any work was being done to target possible tenants for the Civic Centre.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) replied that the movement of Finance to the 9th floor (as a consequence of the floods) and the multi disciplinary team’s occupation of the Octagon had had an impact upon opportunities to generate income from the Civic Centre.  He was unaware of any further progress on the matter.

(f) Tullie House – a shortfall in income of £60,000 by the end of the current financial year.  That repeated the pattern of previous years but, as in previous years, it would be contained within the overall budget for museums.  A permanent virement would be actioned to resolve the issue for future years.

A Member commented upon the failure to achieve target savings or assumed income on areas e.g. Tullie House and asked why that had not been addressed.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder replied that the matter had been ongoing for some years and had been solved by savings including one year on the building rate.  That had come to an end and there was now a need for a permanent virement.

In response to a question, the Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) commented that the position would be reviewed in early 2008 as part of the Tullie House Development Plan.  The Executive and Overview and Scrutiny would be consulted.   An estimated sum of £150,000 would be required to support the work involved in transferring the service to a Trust.

A Member commented upon the fact that £150,000 was to be spent transferring the service to a Trust and yet no projected cost savings were being identified.  He questioned whether it was prudent to commit that money, bearing in mind the projected budget deficit and the fact that in the end Tullie House may not be transferred.  Of further concern was the fact that staff at Tullie House would, once again, have the threat of uncertainty hanging over them.

The Portfolio Holder replied that a report detailing the options would be provided to the Executive and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and, if at the end of the day, the figures did not add up the transfer to Trust status would not proceed.   Mr Battersby added that it was envisaged that the report would come forward in March 2008.

The Head of Community and Culture clarified that the £150,000 was the cost of obtaining legal and financial expertise in establishing the Trust which was beyond the capacity of the Council to provide.

Members presumed that the matter would require to be included in next year’s budget, commenting that this was another example of bad budgetary planning by the Executive.

A Member referred to the reorganisation of Community Centres some years before, commenting that Officers had been competent to undertake that work.  She wondered why it was now deemed necessary to bring in external expertise.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised:

(1) That the Committee was concerned at the request for a budget of £200,000 to support the work required to deliver long term efficiency savings to be generated particularly via Shared Services and how that was to be calculated.

(2) That in addition the Committee was concerned regarding the requirement for circa £150,000 to support the work involved in transferring Tullie House to a Trust, together with other outstanding potential budgetary pressures.

CROS.132/07
BUDGET 2008/08 TO 2010/11 – SUMMARY OF SAVINGS PROPOSALS

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.62/07 summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2008/09 budget process. The Savings Strategy approved by the Council on 19 February 2007 and endorsed in the Medium Term Financial Plan approved by Council on 17 July 2007 had concentrated on the following areas to deliver the savings required to produced a balanced longer term budget:

(a) Service Improvement Reviews

(b) Asset Review

(c) Shared Services

(d) Recurring revenue reductions in base budgets

At this stage Members were being asked to give initial consideration to the proposed permanent reductions/savings in base budgets and also additional income generation proposals from 2008/09 onwards.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) considered the report and decided:

“1.  That the proposed permanent amendments to the base budget from 2008/09 onwards be noted and forwarded on to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the budget consultation process.

2.  That the relevant Directors prepare reports on the following to the Executive on 17 December 2007:

(a)  further details on the Arts, Brampton Live, Energy Efficiency Advice Centre, review location of the Tourist Information Centre, Community Services review, Conference Group budget savings proposals; and

(b) reports on the Pubwatch and Shopwatch scheme.

3.  That it be noted that further savings were being worked on to meet the deficit projected for 2008/09 to 2010/11 as set out in the Revenue Summary budget report (CORP.59/07).”

The specific areas where the Committee had service responsibility in addition to its overall Budget scrutiny responsibility were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

Discussion arose, during which Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) Members reiterated their concerns at the lack of detail provided which made it very difficult for them to undertake effective scrutiny thereof.

(b) Recruitment Freeze – savings of £500,000 in 2008/09; and recurring £1,040,000 in 2009/10 and 2010/11

The Senior Management Team had been requested to reduce the salary budget by way of a targeted recruitment freeze to minimise the required use of allocated reserves for the implementation of job evaluation.

That would mean that up to one in four posts that became vacant were subsequently filled, subject to strategic direction to be provided by the Executive.  It was important that the concomitant reduction of resources and capacity matched the Council’s stated priorities.

The approach would have the advantage that it would not incur redundancy costs and would help minimise impact on members of staff.  The disadvantage was that the areas in which vacancies occurred were unpredictable, with potentially a similar unpredictable and unfocussed impact on services.  It was therefore critical that the process was driven by priorities, a clear understanding that services would reduce in some areas and unambiguous strategic direction.

A Member expressed concern as to the planning which had gone into the proposal. She asked how services (particularly statutory services) would be covered if the recruitment freeze went ahead, and what effect that would have on staff.

In response the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder stated that the intention was that of those employees who left the employment of the City Council only one quarter (maximum) posts would be re‑recruited.  If a need to recruit was identified a case would be made and managed by Senior Management Team within an agreed criteria.

A Member referred to an audit he had undertaken on staffing levels since 2000, commenting that the authority should be looking  to achieve operational efficiencies, but not on the basis of compulsory redundancies.  He would like to see the adoption of a more strategic approach to the matter.  In addition, a comparison between staffing numbers, the level of service provided and other Cumbrian Districts should be worked up.

Another Member felt the proposed recruitment freeze to be draconian, commenting that consideration required to be given to those services which the Council had a statutory duty to provide.  She also questioned the effect that would have upon staff morale, bearing in mind the recent uncertainties around unitary government and job evaluation.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) replied that the Audit Commission judged the authority in terms of value for money and its performance had been judged to be adequate.  He challenged any implication that the authority was overstaffed.   Efficiencies needed to be addressed, but any reduction in staffing would impact on service delivery.

The Portfolio Holder added that the Executive did not wish to pursue compulsory redundancies, but the authority was significantly over staffed compared with other local authorities within the county.  He believed that we were moving from a decade of relatively generous Government settlements towards a period of more stringent fiscal control.  It was necessary to recognise that position and take early action to address it.

Other Members asked whether the issue was around efficiency savings or service level reductions.  If, for example, Tullie House was transferred to a Trust there should be staffing and central support savings which did not appear to have been grasped.  Senior Management should be undertaking reviews within their respective directorates to deal with vacancies when those occurred.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that, if Officers were left to do their own reviews, nothing would happen.  The Executive was saying that they would make people do it and put in place a strategy whereby only one quarter of vacancies were filled.  That was the system which would be used to ensure that essential posts were filled.

A Member referred to the Savings Strategy approved by Council on 19 February 2007 and endorsed by the Medium Term Financial Plan approved by Council on 17 July 2007 which concentrated on a number of areas to deliver the savings required to produce a balanced longer term budget, one of which was the requirement to achieve cashable savings via shared services.

He further referred to the Service Improvement Reviews currently being undertaken (page 107 referred), and yet the Portfolio Holder had stated that he knew those would fail because senior managers would not do them.

The Leader replied that work on the Community Development review was ongoing and was at a fairly advanced stage, and a report could be expected in the near future.    Reports on the reviews would come forward to the Executive and relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their input, but he did not envisage that happening before January 2008.

A Member wished it to be recorded that the Committee was very critical of the matter.

(c) Conference Group – recurring savings of £28,900 which involved making the service self financing

A Member asked how realistic the estimate was, bearing in mind that the service had not in the past been self financing. 

The Leader replied that that was one of several detailed reports requested by the Executive and which would come forward to their 17 December 2007 meeting.

(d) Hospitality Budget (Buffets) – recurring savings of £2,500  

If the Council resolved that buffets would no longer be provided, either for Officers and Members at all relevant Council and other meetings or at Civic functions which hitherto had been funded from the Civic and Democratic Representation budgets, then a saving of £2,500 would be available from 2008/9 on those budgets.

In response to a question, the Leader said that it was necessary to be realistic and look at the number of buffets provided and in what circumstances.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services added that tea and biscuits would continue.  Buffets would cease for Executive and Committee meetings.  However, if a meeting required to continue all day some means of providing lunch would need to be identified.

A Member said that if Members claimed subsistence allowances that may cost more than the £2,500 saving identified.  He asked whether that had been taken into account.

(The Head of Personnel and Development subsequently confirmed to Members of the Committee that Members could not claim subsistence at all within the Carlisle City boundary).

(e) Concessionary Fares Option 1 – recurring savings of £115,000 per annum by moving to the statutory off peak concession only rather than the current 24/7 arrangement

(f) Concessionary Fares Option 2 – recurring savings of £20,000 per annum if Concessionary Rail Cards were withdrawn

In response to questions, Mrs Brown outlined the statutory Concessionary Fares Scheme, pointing out that Carlisle operated an enhanced scheme.  It was not known when the Government’s decision on funding would be received.

The Leader emphasised the significance of the matter in budgetary terms, commenting that a decision on the level of funding from Government was required to enable the Council to make an informed decision.

(g) Pay Award Provision – savings of £195,000 in 2008/09; £295,000 in 2009/10; and £400,000 in 2010/11

The Medium Term Financial Plan assumed a 3% pay increase each year from 2007/08.  As the pay award was approved at 2.475% an adjustment had been made to take the difference out in all years.  The revised projections assumed a pay award of 2.5% of the pay bill.  The saving accumulated each year that passed i.e. it totalled circa £100k  in 2007/08 to circa £200k in 2008/09, circa £300k in 2009/10 etc as detailed within table 1 to the report.

In response to a question Mrs Brown said that the assumption identified above was considered to be prudent given the Chancellor’s statement on future public sector pay awards.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

(1) The Committee had major concerns as to how the proposed recruitment freeze would be undertaken and monitored, and would have wished to have had sight of further detail in respect thereof.

(2) The Committee was concerned at the delay in Service Improvement Reviews which would not be completed within the current municipal year.

CROS.133/07
REVIEW OF CHARGES 2008/09 

(a)  Licensing

There was submitted, for information, report LDS.83/07 setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Licensing Section of the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.  The Regulatory Panel had on 17 October 2007 approved the charges.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.305/07) noted that the Licensing Charges were approved by the Regulatory Panel on 17 October 2007.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.  

(b)  Legal and Democratic Services

There was submitted report LDS.78/07 setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.306/07) decided:

“1.  That the charges set out in Appendix A of report LDS.78/07 be agreed with effect from 1 April 2008 and the impact these would have on income generation, as detailed in the report, be noted.

2.  That the Director of Legal and Democratic Services review which organisations were currently receiving free copies of the Council Minute Book and ensure that they are aware that the Minutes are available on the Council’s website, with a view to reducing the number of copies produced and distributed.”

(c)  Community Services

There was submitted report CS.80/07 setting out the proposed fees and charges for the services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate.   Where relevant, background information was provided on performance in the current year.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.307/07) decided:

“1.  That, in relation to Car Parking, the Executive agrees the following options for increasing car parking charges from 1 April 2008 and notes the impact these would have on income generation, as detailed in the report:

(i)  Blue Badge Holders and Car Parks – the option in the Director’s report should not be pursued and the current system be retained.

(ii)  Contract Parking Charges – increase Contract Parking Charges by 8%.

(iii)  Sunday Charges – Option 2 – increase Sunday charging from £1 all day to £1.50 all day.

(iv)  Long Stay Car Park Charges – Option 1 – increase charges by 6.7% to an hourly rate of 80p.

(v)  Short Stay Car Park Charges – Option 1 – increase charges by 6.7% to an hourly rate of 80p.

(vi)  Car Park Charges – Special Events – these charges should be left unchanged, but the Director of Community Services to consider this area further as a charge for car parking for special events effectively reduces the Council’s Events Budget or requires additional events income.

(vii)  Reduction in income from Penalty Charge Notices – the Executive could not change this as it is set by Government.

(viii)  Talkin Tarn Car Park – retain the current charges of up to 2 hours free and over 2 hours - £2.  The Executive would like to have a full 12 month period of the current charges before this is reviewed.

2.  That all the other proposed charges in report CS.80/07 be agreed with effect from 1 April 2008.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

Referring to the summary of income generated, a Member asked why for the second year running likely income levels in respect of car parking and bereavement services has been grossly over estimated.   He further questioned the efforts which went into ensuring that those were more on target.

In response the Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) advised that the reasons were as detailed within the report.  In calculating the income projected for next year Officers had assumed a continuation of the current trend.

A significant car parking study was being undertaken via the Carlisle Renaissance Movement Strategy and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee would undertake a Workshop session in January 2008.

A Member indicated that the County and District Councils were also undertaking joint scrutiny of car parking, a likely recommendation to the County Council’s Executive being that an enabling policy of on street parking charges should be approved.  The Member was opposed to that.  

The Director of Corporate Services clarified that work was undertaken behind the scenes in support of the projections put forward.

(d)  Development Services 

There was submitted report DS.100/07 setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.308/07) considered and agreed the report, including the proposed charges as set out in the Appendices with effect from 1 April 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Committee supported the proposed charges and accepted the explanations provided.

CROS.134/07
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2008/09 TO 2010/11

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.60/07 detailing the revised capital programme for 2007/08, together with the proposed method of financing.

Also summarised was the proposed programme for 2008/09 to 2010/11 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date for consideration, and the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

Details of the current commitments and seven new capital spending proposals were provided.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.311/07) considered the report and decided:

“1.  That the following be noted and referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2008/09 budget process:

(a) The revised Capital Programme and relevant financing for 2008/09 as set out in Appendices A and B;

(b) The capital spending requests for 2008/09 to 2010/11 contained in report CORP.60/07, in the light of estimated available resources; and

(c)  That any capital schemes approved by the Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, had been approved.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(i)  There were a large number of future commitments and yet finance for capital projects was diminishing with rights to buy receipts falling.

(ii) A Member noted that the Council currently had no need to take on any prudential borrowing due to the level of capital receipts it was currently generating.  However, the projections of capital receipts started to reduce considerably after 2009/10 and at that stage the use of prudential borrowing to fund the capital programme needed to be considered.  He asked what investigation would be done and when.

In response, Mrs Brown said that it was envisaged that any prudential borrowing would be done on a case by case basis.

The Member added that potential costs for a Theatre were known from feasibility work already undertaken.

(iii)  Referring to the potential capital implications arising from the issues listed at section 5.1 of the report, the Member asked when those would be explored since that list could potentially increase next year.

Mrs Brown replied that the issue of prudential borrowing was kept under consideration.  Few smaller district Councils were undertaking prudential borrowing because of the cost of borrowing.   It would be necessary to look at revenue payback to off set the cost and none of the capital schemes identified to date appeared to offer any revenue payback.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee supported the proposed programme, but was concerned at the number of future commitments that might require prudential borrowing in the future and the implications thereof.

CROS.135/07
THE RENEWALS RESERVE – OPTIONS

The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.64/07 providing information on options for the future operation of the Renewals Reserve in the light of the projected reducing balance anticipated over the next three years.

Any option agreed would need to be considered against the requirement to maintain an adequate asset base to achieve the effective delivery of Council services, whilst ensuring that the Council was able to demonstrate value for money in the procurement of its assets.  Affordability was also a key consideration and the resulting impact on current Revenue and Capital budgets and reserves, and the requirement to adhere to the 2007 SORP (Statement of Recommended Practice).

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.312/07) considered the report and decided:

“1.  That the Executive proposes consideration of dismantling the Renewals Reserve as at 31 March 2008 and releasing the balance to the Projects Reserve and an earmarked reserve for Carlisle Leisure Limited assets.  Future capital items would be a charge to capital and revenue items would be a charge to revenue.

2.  That the Director of Corporate Services submit a report clarifying the replacement programme and the financial impact of dismantling the Renewals Reserve for consideration at the Executive on 17 December 2007.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following observations:

A Member expressed concern at the proposal to dismantle the Renewals Reserve.  The County Council had decided some years ago to end the Fire Service’s vehicle replacement fund which had caused real problems later on.

Mrs Brown accepted that point, commenting that the associated risks were detailed within the report.

Another Member was concerned at the direct and immediate implications which vehicle breakdowns could have on services such as waste and grass cutting.

In response, Mrs Brown stated that a more detailed report setting out the impact on each service would be submitted to the Executive on 17 December 2007.  Waste was a separate budget and it would be necessary to consider the best manner in which to procure waste vehicles.  Further details would also be provided in respect of IT replacements.

Members welcomed the submission of a further more detailed report which they would consider at their January 2008 meeting.

RESOLVED – That the Committee awaited the submission of a further more detailed report on the Renewals Reserve which would be considered at the January 2008 meeting of the Committee.

CROS.136/07
CORPORATE ASSETS – 3 YEAR REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE PROGRAMME

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted a joint report with the Director of Development Services (CS.84/07) setting out the maintenance programme and budget proposals for the Council’s Corporate Property assets for the three year period 2008/09 to 2010/11 required to ensure the legal responsibilities of the City Council.  A progress update on building maintenance was also provided.

The decision of the Executive on 28 November 2007 (EX.313/07) was:

“1. That the three year maintenance programme, set out in Appendix A, be approved with the budget of £699,100 for 2008/09 for consideration as part of the budget process.

2.  That the 2008/09 capital budget of £250,000 be approved for consideration as part of the budget process.” 

Referring to the Status Analysis, a Member expressed surprise that as part of completing data for the AMP further assets had been identified for which the Council had a maintenance liability.  Those included Dixons Chimney, Castle Banks and various monuments.  He asked whether Officers were certain that they now had the full list in place.

Mr Battersby replied that work was ongoing in that regard and he could not guarantee that the list was complete.

A Member asked why the Council’s capital budget was not index linked.

The Director of Corporate Services explained that certain budgets were frozen i.e. that was classed as an efficiency.

A Member questioned whether Dixons Chimney could be sold or gifted to English Heritage for them to maintain.

The Director of Development Services replied that it was difficult to obtain resources for ongoing maintenance, but that she could look into the Member’s suggestion.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.137/07
TREASURY MANAGEMENT 2007/08 AND 2008/09

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.63/07 discussing the City Council’s Treasury Management revised forecasts for 2007/08 and the base forecast for 2008/09 with projections to 2010/11.  These estimates would be incorporated into the reports on the Council’s base budget and the new spending pressures and savings considered elsewhere on the Agenda.

Also included was information regarding the requirements of the Prudential Code on local authority capital finance.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.314/07) received the report and referred it to this Committee for noting as part of the 2008/09 budget process and resolved that the projections for 2008/09 be incorporated into the budget reports elsewhere on the agenda for that meeting.

In response to a question, Mrs Brown said that she could provide no further information in addition to that recently provided regarding Northern Rock.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.138/07
BACKGROUND FINANCIAL REPORTS

The following reports had been circulated to the Committee by way of background information:

· CORP.56/07 – Revenue Budget Overview and Monitoring Report: April to September 2007; and 

· CORP.57/07 – Capital Budget Overview and Monitoring Report: April to September 2007.

Members commended Officers for the production of the book of budget reports which they considered to be much improved on previous years.

RESOLVED – That reports CORP.56/07 and CORP.57/07 be noted.

CROS.139/07
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.140/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented the Work Programme for 2007/08, pointing out that –

· Customer Contact Centre Update – no date was as yet forthcoming for the submission of that report.

· Shared Services – the Committee had undertaken a workshop session on 26 November 2007

· Carlisle Renaissance – the Director of Carlisle Renaissance would report to the Executive in January 2008 on proposals to form a multi-agency Task and Finish Group on the establishment of a new delivery mechanism for Carlisle Renaissance, which would then go back to the Executive in February before going on to full Council.  That timetable did not fit with this Committee’s programme of meetings and therefore Members were asked to give consideration to holding a special meeting in early February 2008 to allow the matter to go forward.

RESOLVED – (1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Committee was agreeable to holding a special meeting in early February 2008 to consider the Carlisle Renaissance delivery mechanism.

CROS.141/07
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT


TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented report LDS.105/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 December 2007 – 31 March 2008) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 December 2007 – 31 March 2008) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

CROS.142/07
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE – 

(a)   Carlisle Renaissance – Quarterly Progress Report

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.263/07 setting out the decision of the Executive on 22 October 2007 in response to comments made by this Committee concerning the quarterly progress report on Carlisle Renaissance.

The Executive had noted the current position, together with the comments submitted.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted.

(b) Concessionary Fares Scheme 2008/09
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.269/07 detailing the decision of the Executive in response to the Committee’s comments on the Concessionary Fares Scheme 2008/09, namely:

“That the Director of Corporate Services submit a further report to the Executive on 17 December 2007 when the Government announcement on which reimbursement option had been selected should have been made.  The Executive would then be able to make an informed decision on the Concessionary Fares Scheme for 2008/09.”

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

(c) Growing Carlisle – An Economic Strategy for the Carlisle City Region
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.270/07 setting out the decision of the Executive on 19 November 2007 in response to comments made by this Committee on the consultation document “Growing Carlisle – An Economic Strategy for the Carlisle City Region”.

The decision of the Executive was :

“1.  
That the report be noted.

2. That the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be thanked for their comments which would be forwarded to the Carlisle Partnership Economy and Enterprise Group for consideration with the other consultation responses, before it is considered by the Carlisle Partnership and reported back to the City Council.

3. That it be noted that the Action Plan would be worked on by the Task and Finish Group on the Carlisle Renaissance Delivery Vehicle.  The Delivery Vehicle would be the subject of an internal briefing to all Council Members on 27 November 2007.

4. That the role of Overview and Scrutiny in monitoring and providing direction to the Economic Strategy should be developed.”

Referring to decision no. 2, a Member asked whether the Committee was merely regarded as a consultee.

In response, the Leader outlined the process for consideration of the draft Economic Strategy, commenting that the City Council was a consultee in respect thereof.  Officers of the City Council were undertaking work on drawing up the Strategy.

Another Member stressed that the concern at Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was the level of involvement Members would have in the development of the Action Plan.  There was no indication at decision no. 4 as to who would be responsible for ensuring development of the Strategy.

The Leader suggested that the best way forward may be for the matter to be included for discussion at the meeting between Executive Members and Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

The Head of Scrutiny added that the final version of the Strategy would be submitted to the Executive in January/February 2008 and would go forward to the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees in accordance with the agreed process.  The matter could be aired more fully at that time.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues raised by Members, the position be noted. 

(d)  Management and Review of Partnerships

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.288/07 detailing the decision of the Executive in response to comments expressed by this Committee on the Management and Review of Partnerships.

The Executive had decided that the Director of Corporate Services should programme the Draft Partnerships Policy for consideration at a future meeting of the Executive.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

CROS.143/07
APPRAISAL PROGRESS REPORT

The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.97/07 in response to concerns expressed by the Committee at its June 2007 meeting about the poor performance in appraisal emerging out of the December 2006 Staff Survey report.  Members had asked that a special progress report be presented once the 2007 Survey results were known.

Copies of a mini survey conducted during October 2007 and an interim report for the Senior Management Team in respect thereof were appended to the report.

Mr Williams outlined the appraisal performance which continued to improve together with the management response.

He then provided an update on the four actions which had been identified in the June 2007 report to address the need for 100% compliance with the Appraisal Scheme.  All outstanding appraisals would be undertaken by 31 December 2007.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. A Member considered performance of 89% to be reasonable, but felt that it may be ambitious to say that all appraisals would be complete by the end of December.  She questioned the mitigating factors identified at section 3.3 of the report, commenting that there should be some method of recording those staff who it was not possible to appraise and then removing them from the equation.

2. The performance within the Development Services Directorate in the current year was partially explained by the difficulty of scheduling appraisals because of the workload arising from the Tesco Inquiry and the Local Plan Inquiry.   Members expressed concern, commenting that appraisals would have been positive given the pressure those staff were under at that time.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) said that every individual had been asked whether or not they had had an appraisal and, if not, that would be addressed.  The experience was that a few appraisals had not been done for a reason and some systematic improvements were required.  The matter was being dealt with.

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) explained that the staff involved were Managers who were under considerable pressure as a result of the Inquiries and she had therefore taken the decision that appraisals should be left at that particular time.  She took the point and confirmed that the staff in question had now been appraised.

3. Members were pleased to note the much improved response rate recorded in the 2007 Employee Opinion Survey initial report, particularly since the survey was undertaken following publication of the job evaluation scores.

4. In response to a question, the Director of Community Services said two initiatives had been effective in moving matters forward, namely group appraisals had been undertaken in service areas such as waste collection and cleaning; and a shortened version of the appraisal document had been used by some groups and individual employees.

5. Mr Williams advised that exit interviews were not systematically undertaken, but all departing staff’s views were sought via a questionnaire.

6. Mr Williams undertook to provide background information on Investors In People to a new Member of the Committee.

7. A Member noted that more staff were now studying for a qualification and asked whether that was necessary for the execution of their duties now and in the future since there would be implications for the Council emanating therefrom.

Mr Williams replied that the qualifications would be to a higher level than those currently possessed by the employees concerned, and could include higher education.  Study at highest levels was agreed in conjunction with Corporate Directors and involved a ‘contract’ which differed in each arrangement.

Dr Gooding paid tribute to the work undertaken by Mr Williams on the matter.

RESOLVED – That the progress report be welcomed and the Committee looked forward to the submission of a final report at the end of the municipal year.

CROS.144/07
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.44/07 concerning the Pay and Workforce Strategy project.

Dr Gooding outlined progress achieved around Job Evaluation, Job Evaluation Appeals, Equal Pay, People Policies and Terms and Conditions, Single Status, Workforce Development Plan, and Pay and Workforce Strategy Implementation.

The project would overrun the timescales for implementation by April 2008 that were originally proposed when the project was established in 2004.  Following a resolution by Council it was the Project Manager’s intention to ensure that the Committee was provided with a progress report at each meeting up to implementation, or as required.

In considering the report, Members raised the following comments:

1. Section 2.3 - the date of April 2007 should in fact read April 2008.

2. In response to questions, Dr Gooding said that implementation of Single Status was progressing.  Some issues such as annual leave, sick pay, etc had already been agreed.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services added that issues such as standby and callout arrangements and payments, and premia payments would be concluded by April.  However payment of professional fees and car allowances may need to be extended for negotiations.  They would also have implications in terms of the costs of job evaluation.

3. The NJC and Hay job evaluation schemes were both nationally applied techniques, but the City Council’s job descriptions were not necessarily the same as those used by other authorities nor was the scope and scale of responsibilities.

4. In response to questions, Dr Gooding outlined the appeal process, commenting that the final stage was binding.

A Member commented that significant resources and time would be required to keep the process ‘on track’ and there may well be further slippage.  He remained concerned at how realistic the timelines were.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the submission of report CE.44/07 and looked forward to receiving a further update at their next meeting.

CROS.145/07
CORPORATE PROCUREMENT STRATEGY AND CODE OF CONDUCT

The Development and Support Manager (Mr Mark) submitted report CORP.54/07 advising that the Council’s Procurement Strategy had been revised to incorporate the requirements of the Government’s efficiency, environmental, equality and diversity legislation and recent changes to European Procurement Legislation.

Mr Mark outlined the content of the draft Strategy which was attached to the report.  The draft Strategy had been revised to enhance and refresh the original version, and ensure that relevant legislative changes were included in the Council’s procurement activities so that they accurately reflected the emerging corporate priorities and the Shared Services Strategy.

The Executive had on 22 October 2007 (EX.253/07) forwarded the draft Procurement Strategy to this Committee for comment and, following scrutiny, would consider the Strategy again on 17 December 2007 prior to making a formal recommendation to Council.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

A Member asked whether procurement within the Council was a centrally organised function or whether Directorates were responsible for their own procurement.

In response Mr Mark advised that the Council operated a decentralisation of budget procedure whereby designated budget holders were entitled to purchase items within those budgets in accordance with the Council’s contract procedure rules.

The Member believed that the adoption of a corporate approach was important in terms of a legal risk point of view.  The penalties for getting it wrong could be significant and he was concerned that the correct processes were in place.

Mr Mark replied that in practice budget holders could procure items up to a specified amount from nominated and checked suppliers. Procurement above £35,000 could not take place without going through a rigorous process therefore the checks and balances were in place.

The Member further questioned the means by which areas of purchase were identified that needed a central control and which could result in cost savings across the authority.

Mr Mark advised that centralisation was possible where advanced requirements were identified.  An example of that approach was the procurement of IT where a three year replacement plan was available.  That area was co-ordinated by IT Services to ensure that all items were compatible with the authority’s systems and infrastructure.  Other areas included the utilities, electricity, gas, telecoms, etc where it was necessary to ensure that all came through the centre and could be assessed to identify efficiencies through procurement collaboration with other Councils and that revised processes could also be implemented.  Electricity was an example whereby an e‑auction had been utilised to gain a better price and efficiencies obtained through a reduction in the number of invoices received and the subsequent resources required to process them.  Officers were working with the County and other District Councils through the Effective Procurement in Cumbria shared service (EPiC) to plan the next steps.

The Chairman thanked Mr Mark for the explanations provided.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee supported the Strategy and Code of Conduct.

CROS.146/07
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

The meeting adjourned at 12.57 pm and reconvened at 1.30 pm           

CROS.147/07
COUNTER FRAUD AND CORRUPTION POLICY

The Head of Revenues and Benefits submitted report  CORP.66/07 advising that under the Use of Resources Key Lines of Enquiry the Council was required to operate counter fraud and corruption ‘good practices’ to avoid fraud entering into Council business.

He reported that whilst the Council had facilitated and followed good practice to counter fraud it had never drawn up a formal policy to incorporate the practices and procedures which were in place to prevent, investigate, detect and deter fraud.  A Counter fraud and Corruption policy had been drafted to incorporate the good practices currently followed within the Council and a copy of the draft policy was attached to the report for Members' consideration.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits added that a gap analysis had been undertaken to assess the Council's prevention, detection and deterrence practices and procedures against those set out in the Policy and an action plan had been drawn up to address any gaps identified.  The main requirement set out in the Action Plan was to create a better anti-fraud culture within the Council, particularly by communication, training on the policy and good practice.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits drew Members attention to the decision of the Executive (EX.277/07) on this matter that,

“1.
financial and legal implications be included in the report before it was scrutinised by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

2.   
it be noted that the report, together with any comments after scrutiny, would be re‑submitted to the Executive on 17 December 2007 before being considered by the full City Council on 15 January 2008.”

A Member felt it would be useful if some thought could be given to clarifying the potential audience of the policy document as, if the audience was outwith the City Council then it would be helpful to give some further definitions of the terms which had been used and clarify the aims of the policy by giving examples the above.  He felt that the policy document as it currently stood was a good document in that it explained the policy and was clear.  A Member also commented that the Action Plan provided an analysis of what the Council was doing or should be doing in the future, however as many of the actions had either been carried out or were to be carried out imminently, it would probably be helpful for the Committee if they received an annual report on the operation of the policy with some indicators of the type and frequency of incidents which Officers had used the policy to address rather than monitoring the implementation of the Action Plan.

Mr Mason agreed that it would be possible to provide examples of the types of fraud which the policy was aiming to address, together with examples of incidents.  He also cautioned that it would be important to maintain some  anonymity in the reporting procedure and agreed that information on the numbers and types of incidents could be provided. 

Mr Mason further added that the report had been due to be submitted to the meeting of the Executive on 17 December 2007, but as further work was now required on the drafting of the policy and provision of further information, he would liase with the Leader of the City Council with a view to delaying the consideration of the matter by the Executive for a further cycle.

Members also suggested that in terms of an annual monitoring report on the policy it would be useful to receive information as to the actual amount of money which had been saved by the Council adopting the policy.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Counter Fraud and Corruption Policy as attached to Report CROP.66/07 be referred to the Executive at its future meeting, subject to the Director of Corporate Services amending the policy to clarify the terms and rationale of the policy by the provision of additional narrative with regards to the types of fraud together with examples, and 

(2)
That the Director of Corporate Services report annually to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the operation of the policy with an indication of the type and frequency of incidents which the policy had been used to address and an indication of the amount of money which had been saved by the use of the Counter Fraud and Corruption Strategy.

CROS.148/07
PERFORMANCE MONITORING TASK AND FINISH GROUP

Pursuant to Minute CROS.75/07, Councillor Boaden (Lead Member of the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group) introduced this item of business, commenting that the Task and Finish Group had recently completed its investigations into new Performance Indicators and the collection/reporting system currently under development within the City Council.

He drew Members’ attention to the recommendations of the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group (a copy of which had been circulated), together with the list of Performance Indicators for quarterly reporting and the example of the Dashboard style presentation which had also been circulated prior to the meeting.

Councillor Boaden added that the Task and Finish Group considered it important that there should be clarity on the thresholds for individual indicators which were adjudged to be performing well and there should also be a methodology to give Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee a snapshot overview of performance on a particular service.  He added that the group considered it important that the new system was introduced gradually with appropriate training provided for Overview and Scrutiny Committee Members charged with monitoring performance indicators.

He also drew Members attention to the performance indicators which were based around the development of the Council’s website and highlighted the Committees role in the ongoing development of the website.  

Members in considering the recommendations also commented that Overview and Scrutiny tended to look at the exceptions but it was important that Overview and Scrutiny Committees also received information as to when particular services were working well, as these may well be areas where the Council had decided to focus its resources.

The Head of Scrutiny commented on the use of exception reporting and referred specifically to the Revenues and Benefits performance indicators, where the vast majority of indicators were in the top quartile but 2 of the 21 indicators were not and these were reported to members on a regular basis via the exception reporting method.  Members recognised that it was important for the Committees to give clarity to the thresholds for individual indicators, so that they could be accurately measured.  

The Head of Policy and Performance Services suggested that the Performance Management System could include more narrative with a uniformed basis for provision of comments in order to give a full picture of performance in any particular area.  She also suggested that in the future it may well be possible to  provide Members with quarterly monitoring reports by virtue of an electronic presentation at meetings thereby reducing the need for reports to be circulated to Members.  It was however noted that if this process was followed then Members would not receive any information beforehand on which they could base their considerations.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services also noted the recommendation that the current performance reports be circulated alongside the new style reports, and expressed some concern as to whether this would be achievable at a time when implementing the new electronic Performance Management System (Covalent) would need to be a priority.

Councillor Boaden commented that it was felt important that Overview and Scrutiny Committees were prepared for the introduction of new Performance Management Systems and the group considered it important, that the current Performance Report was circulated alongside the new style reports whilst Members were familiarising themselves with the new system.  He also noted that there would be issues for Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees if it was proposed that the future monitoring of performance indicators was provided by electronic presentations without any reports being circulated to Members in advance of meetings.  He felt that Overview and Scrutiny Committees were currently carrying out an effective role in monitoring performance and he did not want that to be jeopardised by Members feeling that they were not receiving the proper training or information.

RESOLVED - (1)
That the recommendations of the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group be received and agreed

(2)
With regards to recommendation 5 that arrangements be made for Overview and Scrutiny Committees to receive introductory training on the new approach and its presentation, and that for an interim period the current Performance Reports be circulated alongside the new style reports.

CROS.149/07
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT – SECOND QUARTER TO SEPTEMBER 2007

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.89/07 presenting the second quarter performance information to September 2007.  Most of the information contained within the report was on an exception basis, although Ms Curr also highlighted the areas of good performance.  She added that the matter had been considered by Executive on 19 November 2007 (EX.294/07) and the decision of the Executive was:

“1.  
That the areas of good performance be welcomed

2.  
That the current levels of performance compared with other authorities be noted.

3.  
That it be noted that the Leader had asked all portfolio holders to meet with the relevant Directors to assess the PI information and consider whether human or financial resources should be redirected as part of the budget process to improve performance.

4.
That the report be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.”

In considering the document, Members noted the performance on percentage of disabled applicants for City Council posts and commented on the criteria which was used to measure whether applicants were disabled.  The Head of Policy and Performance Services commented that the City Council’s Recruitment Policies were presently being equality impact assessed to see whether any barriers were in place, this would include any barriers for disabled people.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted with thanks.

CROS.150/07
BACK LANE CAPITAL EXPENDITURE

The Head of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted report CS.98/07 which had been prepared in response to a Member’s question at the meeting of the Committee held on 18 October 2007.

Mr Battersby then outlined his response to the question which related to an apparent capital overspend and also to the justification for monies being expended in Lawson Street and Newtown Road.

He informed Members that the funding for back lane improvements over the past 3 years had been provided from City Council budgets, County Council contributions, ODPM grants and Carlisle Housing Association fundings, however in addition to works to resurface the back lanes the opportunity had also been taken to improve kerb lines, improve lighting, resurface, provide extra gullies and realign footways.  Many of these works had been ‘ordered’ on one expenditure code as the costing system used by the County Council was unable to link one job number with different expenditure codes.  This had created a situation where one expenditure code had been used for various work elements, and on occasions for work on more than one lane and the overspend which had been the focus for the Committees questions was really a coding/cost allocation issue.

He added that the budgets had now been combined to take account of the several but related elements of back lane work within the Capital Programme and he set out the current financial position which showed a balance of £33,097 which was to be spent on the provision of improved lighting, litter bins and removal of street clutter.

A Member in considering the report noted that there had been some concerns raised about ODPM grants which had been allocated following the floods in Carlisle which had been used to improve back lanes which were not in areas affected by the floods.

The Director of Community Services commented that the expenditure on different elements of improvements to back lanes had not fallen neatly within different financial years, and because of the limitations of the costing system outlined above this had created the position where an overspend had been shown against a particular budget, but this had been offset by underspends on other codes.  

The Director further clarified that the terms of the grants which had been received from the ODPM meant that the funding from that source could only have been used in back lanes in the area affected by the flood.  The Director further commented on the substantial amount of work which had been undertaken to progress work of improving back lanes.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and the Director of Community Services be thanked for attending the meeting and his explanation.

(The meeting ended at 2.15 pm)

